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Figure 3-The first full (five-year) Technical Management graduating class. Front, left to right: Douglas R. Ousbourne, David K. 
Larson, William C. Trimble, Ark L. Lew, Henry E. Reichenberg, Stuart A. Fogel , Carl L. Imler, William E. Engelkemier, and David 
J. Buscher. Rear, left to right: Donald J . O'Brien, Barry E. Tossman, G. Richard Thompson, Reginald M. Rhue, Dean R. Coleman, 
Louis R. Gieszl , Stephen P. Vanek, and Roger O. Weiss. 
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Figure 4-Student enrollment history 
of the Technical Management Pro­
gram. All graduates to date have at­
tended the APL Center (F = fall se­
mester S = spring semester). (Stu­
dents in the system engineering op­
tion are not represented.) 
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pursued an accelerated schedule and graduated in the 
spring of 1984. Figure 2 is a photograph made by the 
class to commemorate the occasion. A group photograph 
of the fIrst full graduating class, awarded degrees in 1985 
(Fig. 3), was similarly presented to the program's prin-
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cipal architects, the author and Dr. Thompson. By the 
spring of 1988, 109 students had been awarded degrees. 

Figure 4 shows the record of enrollments and gradu­
ations of degree students throughout the life of the pro­
gram. The sharp increase in the number of students en-
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rolled in the fall of 1986 and growth thereafter cor­
respond to the opening of the Montgomery County Cen­
ter, which is expected eventually to bring the total en­
rollment to about 300. 

nificant national needs. The story of its development il­
lustrates how experience acquired in the engineering of 
complex systems can be effectively applied to the devel­
opment of a new educational curriculum. The enthusias­
tic acceptance of the resulting program by the students 
and the stability of the curriculum attest to the validity 
of the development approach. The lessons learned in the 
process may well have application to the development 
of other new educational programs. 

CONCLUSION 
The Technical Management Program is a new and 

original product of the Applied Physics Laboratory, in 
the tradition of its many innovative contributions to sig-
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